2011 News Letter                                      
I swear the time passes quicker as one gets older. It’s hard to believe Christmas is here again but last night we attended the Annual Service of 9 lessons and carols organized by our local radio station, an annual very special evening for me and all other music lovers in the State. This year we were entertained by two wonderful choirs; the radio station’s own choir of a very high standard under the tutelage of one of our Methodists known as the music minister and also a local choir started by a young Catholic passionate and very gifted in music. The two choirs thrilled us with Christmas carols, many numbers from the Messiah, Some operatic specials culminating in a joint rendition; I think the best I have ever listened to of the Hallelujah chorus. The numbers were all interspersed with the 9 lessons from the bible each in its own way proclaiming and prophesying the coming of God’s only son into the world to offer salvation to the human race and a chance to know more of the God we worship and be reconciled to Him. The Methodist Archbishop preached a short sharp message about the importance of each one of us personally accepting Christ into our heart and the practical implications of this a particularly crucial message as all those who read the lessons were the government executives, the governor and his entire executive and legislative organs, commissioners, justices etc., a special night indeed and one that for me always kicks off the Christmas proper.

Today as I write this I am more preoccupied with ordering Christmas chicken to feed my household and the Ozuzu-Oke Project Management Committee all of whom will converge in my house for lunch on 21st. The house is fine. I have a serious problem with the roof which is leaking seriously but thankfully we are now well into dry season and will not see a drop of rain until March.
Last week the Osoka family who had the contract for the house building discussed the need for the house to be reroofed at the cost of their member who had the contract and promised to pressurize the person to pay in the money estimated for the complete reroofing during this dry season. 
The estimate and my account details have all been sent to him so we now hope in the next few months money will be paid in and the work will start.

I have been assisted by officers of the State library to catalogue my own library, the process is still on. I have a lovely cabinet for all the catalogue details. This is assisting me lay hands on particular books when I need them and I am grateful to the State Librarian a Methodist who felt prompted to do this for me. Our Christmas tree is up and decorations adorn the house with coloured lights outside it looks nice.

The kids are on holiday from school now, so it’s noisy my joy is that the kids are all doing well in school. The youngest who was so malnourished and anemic proudly brought me her report card claiming she was 3rd in her class of 25. And the brother who seniors her who has a serious stammer was 2nd. The mother came to me two days ago in pain. I sent her to the hospital and the doctor diagnosed a hernia needing surgery but discovered her HIV status was positive so refused to operate. The husband died from HIV some years ago but an earlier test proved negative. This means we have to keep a close eye on her condition lest these five lively kids end up complete orphans. 
They are a source of joy and delight to me and usually end each day doing their home work in my lounge whilst I watch the BBC world news on the TV. On October 1st one of my neighbours came and installed and paid for one year of DSTV the leading satellite station here. So many channels everyone is happy including kids and sports fans. Otherwise this village where I am living has been embroiled for some years in a serious crisis between its two leading lights, both answering the same name in senior leadership positions in society and government but in serious enmity and have divided the entire village into two with incessant court cases and police cases.  

I have deliberately kept absolutely impartial, but was delighted last Sunday when a delegation came to visit me telling me they were the new village council just elected and the old councils partial had been dissolved. This offers a hope that the village of Lodu may become a community of harmony from now on and therefore a happier place to live. 
I have been invited to the celebrations and events marking this reconciliation on 31st and will attend and watch events with interest.
The other member of the household needing mention is Ladigbolu, a neighbour’s beautiful hen who joins me each evening as I do my evening walk retiring to roost in my bougainvillea tree. I have never known such a domesticated hen.

This year the Methodist Church decided to plant a church in Lodu. They use the primary school premises and posted an Evangelist here to build the Church up. He is living in the village now and conducted a harvest service last Sunday. I worship there when I have no outside church service to attend one of my Carers is building up a choir in the village and last week the Theological college students visited and donated a clock and a lectern to the Church so its existence is surely secure.

OZUZU-OKE

The Ozuzu-Oke project has in 2011 conducted three weeks of Guided Prayer in three different dioceses in South East Nigeria. Each time twenty participants including the Bishop, ministers and lay persons were introduced to the practice of Spiritual Direction and offered the chance to deepen their relationship with their God in particular exploring the prayer of the heart, praying in silence. Each experience was well received. One of the Archbishops at the time a Bishop was deeply touched by the experience and is carrying the message far and wide of the need for Ozuzu-Oke within Methodist Church Nigeria at this time. It has been decided to organize a one day Ozuzu-Oke Day of Prayer each month as the one organized in October was very well attended and repeats requested. The Centre Co-ordinator is now fixing weeks of Guided Prayer for 2012. A 2nd full-time Methodist minister was posted to the Centre as Chaplain on October 1st. And on 1st November two more Spiritual Directors completed their training and have joined the team of Directors bringing the number to six. This means we can now conduct weeks of Guided Prayer to up to thirty persons at a time or at a push forty instead of the twenty which has been our limit until now.

In January this year the Prelate, head of Methodist Church Nigeria came and performed the foundation laying of the permanent site of the project, that first building, the administrative block is now completed. The Board of Governors members pledged and provided all the doors and windows now installed. We used blue tiles for the roof and in truth in the midst of that remote village it stands out wonderfully.
We are now doing two things; firstly to turn the attention to fund raising locally as all our applications for grant aid overseas were turned down. We want to build the retreatant’s accommodation blocks next, two blocks each to cost N15 million naira each and to that end have circulated some two thousand appeals locally requesting for monthly standing orders of just N1000 naira to go into the project account, while we await for these funds. We are visiting Bishops and some well-off members to solicit their help in this fund raising and also pursuing other aspects of the infrastructure for the permanent site such as the road and water. The contract for the road has been awarded but the government is till to mobilize the contractor with money to start. We are seriously daily worrying the Governor on this. We have done two surveys for getting a borehole sunk. The last one found water at the site at 610 feet and the estimate for drilling the borehole has been sent to Rotary International asking them to fund it. They are having a meeting to decide and one of Papa Osoka’s brothers a strong Rotarian is attending that meeting to push it for us. His club will then partner with the international Rotary for the execution of the borehole in short the future of Ozuzu-Oke looks bright and hopeful.
We received this year £10,000 from the British Methodist Church who were particularly interested in how we are using the unemployed youth of the area in building the Centre. This grant has enabled us to continue moulding bricks and stacking them whilst funds for construction work are forth coming. In addition, an unexpected personal donation of N1 million naira, from the governor of another state in the country who knew me from Amaudo, has enabled us give a contract for the landscaping of the entire permanent site. The work has been going on for two months now with serious tree planting including an alley way of two hundred palm trees which will give the site a befitting vista.
MY HEALTH
I have been extra ordinarily healthy all year not one day of sickness, no colds, infections or malaria. I travelled to UK to have some teaching at the Institution college where  I am doing a Master’s Programme in disability and spirituality and during that trip I had an appointment for a new splint on my leg, this time a simple portable elastic strapping which my physio felt the leg was now ready for. This has been a real challenge. I use the splint all the time around the house and for my evening walk. Definitely the leg is getting stronger but if I am going out to where I have to negotiate many steps or rough ground I go back to the old splint which itself is then more painful because the leg has been challenged by the new splint. I am looking forward to seeing my UK physio and also the physio who fitted my splint during my 2012 home leave so as to get advice on strengthening the leg so as to use the new splint always. The home leave is booked for January 26th to June 29th.

The leave is starting earlier than I wanted as I have two more taught modules at the college for my MA in February and the Church needs me to complete my medical checks before going into the college. I pray it will be a mild winter, at least the house has central heating and we have already drawn up a detailed diary plan for the four months. My niece Kate has copies of the plan in UK. So if any one receives this and would want us to meet up, please contact her to fix a suitable date for us both. 

We are still hoping for a visa for someone to travel with me on the 26th and bring me back.   
With the Carer’s we used in 2010 are in place once I reach UK. If a visa is refused for someone from here one of them may have to come and get me. We hope it will not be necessary as the British Methodist Church has intervened in the matter.
STAFF

I have been blessed with two wonderful Carers, steady, both from the village where the retreat centre is sited. One was to go in for studies this year but did not get admission so will try again next year. The two drivers, one for me and one for the project have both proved reliable, responsible and time conscious in their services. I have been richly blessed with all the assistance I need here. Two secretaries have also joined my pay roll this year    one for me personally, the sister to my driver an HND holder in Secretarial Studies, excellent material and one for the project a young man again excellent material. Having the two around has given me a new sense of confidence and assurance this year. The Methodist Church pays for the project secretary and also one of my Carers in part. We were able to increase all on my pay roll to the new minimum wage accepted by the Federal Government of Nigeria this year. I was anxious to implement this to those who labour so diligently on my behalf and am happy that since August we have activated this.
The MA programme I have mentioned is proving to be richly stimulating. I have little reading time in the day so tend to read till 1pm  at night  which is fine as the inverter in my house gives me light till this time and since part 2 of my life sleeping has been an issue as my body is not as physically tired as it used to be. After reading I sleep like a baby. The disability study’s area of literature is ever expanding and while proving a drain on the purse strings is keeping my brain active and stimulated. My first six hundred word assignment challenged me on word counting but I passed and am now facing two more which will be done following the taught modules in February. I have found and used a good typist here who has mastered my writing no mean feat given my dyspraxia.

The theoretical study is backed up well by the practical involvement with disabled people here on ground. We had started a disabled women’s group prompted by a German non Governmental Organization and I chaired the group for a year. In February I handed the chair of that group over to a woman here who was a permanent secretary in the government and runs a school. 
Then she had a stroke leaving her disabled but is carrying the group forward in new and innovative ways and whilst the membership was reluctant to let me hand over in February. They are now more than happy with the development. An added advantage is we can use her large school hall for general meetings while the executive meeting still holds in my house.
In addition, the men who have an active spinal cord injuries association roped in me and my disabled fellow Director, Prof. Paul Ogbuehi to help them organize a week of awareness for the year last month. It was an extremely successful week and created much awareness about spinal cord injuries. We ended the week last Sunday with a thanksgiving service in the Catholic cathedral. It was great to see that vast and truly magnificent cathedral absolutely jammed pack full with wheel chairs. I had to smile to myself for the work that has proved so deeply inspirational to me for this MA. Writing has been that entitled The Disabled God by Nancy Eisland. 
I felt deeply assured that the  disabled God was gazing fondly on all those gathered on Sunday in the Cathedral His fellow disabled creatures born indeed in His image and likeness.
To conclude the year I must note the travel in August to South Africa to receive the World Methodist Council 2011 Peace Award, an exciting time. Both my Carer and the Chairman of Ozuzu-Oke Management Committee were with me he presenting my adopted Osoka family here and my senior sister flew in from London. So both my families were strongly present and a host of Nigerian Methodists to stand by me to receive such a prestigious award formerly given to Nelson Mandela and Jimmy Carter. But my joy was that the award was a recognition of the “least of my brothers”. The disabled leprosy sufferers, the homeless mentally ill amongst whom I have worked these past thirty years and thus it felt fine and good. The Conference held in Durban South Africa, the Indian enclave of South Africa it was culturally confusing to have Sayeed as our driver and read menus with tandooris and biryanis on them. But a treat to have a glimpse of South Africa and to see the sea courtesy of the local Methodist Church who took us on a tour of the area and fed us sumptuously. 
I came back and re read Payton’s Alan Cry the Beloved Country with considerable more understanding than my first reading of it years ago a special treat for the year indeed. One of the many workshops running throughout the conference was the Healing of memories run by a priest disabled by a bomb in Zimbabwe. Using art he helped me realize I still had work to do on the events of the past nine years in my life and the realization of the need for a companion to walk that journey with me. On my return I sought out and found a Catholic seminarian now clinical psychologist and Head of Department at our number one Teaching Hospital in Eastern Nigeria and we meet for an hour each month. He is insightful    married to a German lady and has a sound grasp of two cultures and their impact on my life. It is proving an interesting and helpful journey alongside him this year.
I have a new Spiritual Director, the rector of a large Catholic Seminary here training six hundred priests. Like the psychologist, he too knew me from my days in the Leprosy Colony and Amaudo so has a good understanding of the issues I struggle with now. I value the companionship of these two wise owls deeply. They give me their time and guidance free of charge and I remain deeply grateful to them both and look with anticipation to my monthly appointment with them.

The journey is on. The discoveries are ongoing. I am so lucky not to be a solitary pilgrim. In November I went to do my Annual eight day retreat and this year went to the Benedictine Monastery some five hours away in Edo State. It was a wonderful eight days of complete silence following the forty cowled monks as they observed the Liturgy of the Hours and of yes getting up at 4.am daily was hard but there was one clear learning and discovery in it,    since leaving Amaudo, I have missed community life deeply would rather live in community, eat together, pray together etc. than in this fine house I now inhabit and have always felt that living in a religious community may be one option I should just hold that week taught me with an  absolute certainty that that is not the type of community I may be called to in part two of my life. How interesting life is.
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